SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

7 November 2008, 13.15 – 16.30

1. Welcome and introductions

Present 
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Mary Anne Ansell
	Oxford Brookes University
	English Language Teaching
	British Association of Lecturers in English for Academic Purposes / British Association of State English Language Teaching

	Uwe Baumann
	The Open University
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Chair of UCML

	Fran Beaton (FB)
	University of Kent
	SEDA
	

	Teresa Birks (TB)
	CILT
	HE Development Adviser
	

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Svetlana Carsten (SC)
	University of Leeds
	Translation and Interpreting
	

	Jane Clarkson (JaC) 
	Higher Education Academy
	
	

	Rhian Davies (RD) 
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Studies
	Association of Hispanists

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens  (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Jo Eastlake (JE)
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	SOAS/UCL CETL
	

	Dick Ellis (DE) 
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	Roberto Espindola (RE)
	University of Bradford
	Area Studies associated with Modern Languages
	Standing Committee of Heads of European Studies in association with UACES

	Susan Hodgett (SuH)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of UKCASA
	

	Shoshannah Holdom (SH) 
	Subject Centre 
	Academic Coordinator for Literature and Culture
	

	Diana Holmes (DH)
	University of Leeds
	French Studies
	AUPHF in consultation with Society for French Studies, Association for French Language  Studies, Association for Study of Modern and Contemporary France

	Peter Howarth (PH)
	University of Leeds
	Language Teaching for Non Specialists
	Chair of AULC

	Liz Hudswell (EJH) 
	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Will Kaufman
	University of Central Lancashire
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association for American Studies

	Michael Kelly (MK)
	Subject Centre
	Director 
	

	Sheila Kidd
	University of Glasgow
	Welsh, Scottish and Irish Studies
	


	Elisabeth Lillie (EL) 
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Cynthia Martin
	University of Reading
	Initial Teacher Education
	

	Heather McGuinness (HMG)
	Subject Centre
	Routes into Languages Programme Manager
	

	Joanna McPake (JMP)
	University of Stirling
	Scottish CILT
	

	Linda Parker (LP)

	
	Association for Language Learning
	

	Alex Ryan (AR) 
	
	Subject Centre 

External Evaluator
	

	Penny Simons
	University of Sheffield
	Cultural and Literary Studies associated with Modern Languages
	

	Jane Wilkinson (deputising for Paul Cooke)
	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	Heads of German Forum (HOGMEET)

	Vicky Wright (VW)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW)
	University of Manchester
	Secretary of UCML
	


2. Apologies for absence 
These were received from the following board members
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Oliver Bast 
	University of Manchester
	LWULT Languages and Area Studies
	Chair of BRISMES (Middle Eastern Studies)

	Paul Cooke 


	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	Heads of German Forum (HOGMEET)

	Philip Davies 
	The British Library
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	UKCASA

	Angela Gallagher Brett (AGB)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	John Gillespie
	University of Ulster
	Subject Centre/Northern Ireland partnership
	

	Lutz Marten
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	Linguistics
	Chair LAGB

	Pam Moores 
	Aston University
	Chair of UCML
	

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson 
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	Chair of Society of Italian Studies

	Paul Rowlett (PR)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Carol Tully 
	University of Bangor
	CILT CYMRU
	


3) Minutes of the last meeting

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.
4) Issues arising from the minutes of the last meeting

English language issues and engagement with the English Subject Centre
AD has met colleagues from the English Subject Centre and agreed to collaborate further with them.  She has also been talking to colleagues at the University of Reading who will host an event on English language in semester 2.

Approval for national occupational standards in intercultural working

TB confirmed that the UK Commission for Employability and Skills have approved national occupational standards in intercultural working.  Dissemination events will be held in Manchester, London and Belfast before Christmas with more in the New Year. TB will ask Cherry Sewell to send details of these events to the Subject Centre to be advertised.  

Action: TB 
Document for students

AD advised that the Subject Centre’s 3Es group (employability, employer engagement and enterprise) are dealing with this.  
Transition

JC reported that he and AGB have been working on two journal papers based on the findings of the transition project.  One paper will focus on quantitative aspects and the other will explore the idea of preparation for a language degree in more depth.  
14-19 diploma developments
MK reported that progress is at breakneck speed as the Government is keen to introduce diplomas before their term of office comes to an end.  GoSkills is leading on the languages diploma.  Although it has not yet been decided what the diploma will be called, learning a language to a high level of competence will be accompanied by related studies including applied linguistics and intercultural communication.    Three consultation events have taken place (in Leeds, Sheffield and Southampton) which involved higher education staff and teachers, and there is also an online consultation which is open to all.   HMG attended the latest languages diploma meeting and added that there was a great deal of expertise around the table and excitement about the opportunity to teach in the target language.  Sharon Czudac will be attending the Subject Centre’s Languages Specialist Group meeting on 13 November, and VW offered to pass on any feedback comments to her.
Globalisation event in Belfast

JC and SuH are in the process of inviting speakers to this event which will be held on 4 March 2009.  It is likely to take the form of a student study day involving students from Northern Ireland.  EL asked if there will be any contact with universities in the Republic.  SuH replied that this can certainly be done. 
Action: JC/SuH 
Internationalisation issues

AD has been involved in both initiatives:

· The CPD module is about to go to print.  It will be targeted at learning and teaching development units and will be available to download from the Subject Centre website.
· The HEA-funded research study led by the Education Subject Centre (ESCalate) has been looking at experiences of internationalisation from the perspective of staff and students.  Focus group interviews have been carried out with international and home students from five disciplines (engineering, economics, psychology, business and education), and the report is currently being finalised. Some of the focus groups were videoed and will be available as a video paper on ESCalate’s website.  The project identified a need to consider how internationalisation can be included in the curriculum for all students, and there are currently initiatives across the sector, e.g. the Centre at Oxford Brookes and the Prime Minister’s initiative project for which AD sits on the working group.  VW added that the UKCISA website, mentioned at the last Advisory Board meeting, includes materials for international students coming to the UK called ‘Prepare for success’.  
Speech and language therapy
This was reported on under item 7 (Linguistics) below.
‘Hemispheric’ event on religion

DE will be discussing this with JC.
Action: DE/JC
5) Advisory Board membership update

PD advised that this item arose in response to a request at a previous meeting asking how the Subject Centre seeks nominations for Advisory Board.  The membership tables included in the meeting packs present a history of the membership changes together with the nominating subject association(s) for each consistency.  Following a recent review of the terms of reference and membership, the previous two-year term has been extended to three with the possibility of renewal.  When the term expires, the Subject Centre normally emails the outgoing representative asking them to consult with their subject association(s) in order to nominate a replacement.  The exceptions to this are ex-officio members and newly represented constituencies.  PD highlighted some recent membership changes that have come about following the recent review.  EL commented that hopefully the membership is broad enough to cater for all interests but that there is always the opportunity to co-opt people, as has happened in the case of the representative for initial teacher education.
SC asked why there is no representative from Russian and Slavonic Studies at a time when provision for these languages is under threat.  MK responded that LLAS sought specific representation from a small number of languages but beyond a certain point it becomes less obvious which languages should be represented.  After the first four there are probably another dozen with a reasonable claim to be represented so they have been aggregated into groups.  One problem is getting people to come to meetings and there is more chance of representation from a group than from individual LWULT languages.  However, LLAS is open to suggestions about other criteria for grouping languages.  JW added that UCML has representation from Slavonic, Russian, Japanese, Chinese, etc. and that the Subject Centre and UCML will have different membership needs depending on their remit.  UCML has the role of lobbying for languages and will continue to have Russian and Slavonic representation for more strategic/political issues.
6) External evaluation report 
AR used a dialogic method for her evaluation, involving focus groups followed up by a handful of interviews to discuss the more important issues in depth.  This was a useful methodology and a valuable exercise.  The findings were very positive and participants were very enthusiastic.  AR highlighted two strategic priorities in her final report:

· to increase activity in some of the more prominent rising language areas, e.g. Asian and Arabic languages by facilitating networking and capacity building in these areas

to provide more support for non-traditional language learning delivered in language centres and via institution wide programmes. 
AR also identified crossovers with the English Subject Centre in speech and language therapy and applied areas.  She then invited comments from the Advisory Board.
LWULT languages

JE advised that colleagues teaching Arabic at SOAS keenly feel the lack of a forum and suggested that the Subject Centre consider running a conference specifically devoted to Arabic language teaching.   AR added that a network could come out of such an event. 
TB asked if more could be done in the area of African languages and area studies as while HEFCE would acknowledge their vulnerability, they are not classified as SIVs because the Government do not consider them important for trade reasons.  In the medium term, HEFCE will be looking at possible additions to the SIVs but there is no extra funding available so if African studies were included something else would have to be dropped.  There are also no qualifications at A-level or GCSE for African languages although MK responded that there is an interest in African languages at primary and secondary level.  He added that David Lammy talked to the Follett report at a recent event and mentioned languages as strategic to the UK so he may be sympathetic.
AULC data collection
PH advised that Nick Byrne has had increasing problems obtaining the AULC data mentioned on page 9 of the evaluation report.  VW added that this issue was raised at a recent Higher Education Implementation Group (HEIG) meeting and a sub group of the HEIG is being convened to discuss this further.  
Non language related area studies 
RE asked to what extent the conclusions in the report should be supplemented and added that he would have liked to have seen non language related area studies reflected in the recommendations.  He added that the methodology used (focus groups and interviews) was bound to lead to the conclusions in the report.  SuH agreed that the report is directed towards languages and that many people in UKCASA’s associations only speak English.  EL responded that the Subject Centre had to decide on a methodology and focus on a particular area but other aspects may be the subject of future evaluation reports.  AR added that she chose this cyclical methodology because she wanted to tease out what had previously been identified.  RE noted that there was no reference to area studies in the methodology but AR responded that in practice there was no segregation and a lot of seepage between area studies and languages.  AD added that these comments are very helpful and that perhaps the next evaluation could be divided into the three subject areas (languages, linguistics and area studies).  
Interdisciplinarity
RE advised that he found the comments on development studies interesting (page 11 of the evaluation report) and AR replied that this is something the Higher Education Academy could take forward as it ties in with the Oakleigh evaluation.

Action: JaC to raise with HEA    
DE commented that area studies is increasingly addressing transnational issues and ways in which global exchanges are becoming more important.  This is reflected in the popularity of events that address global issues and the fact that many people outside language disciplines are attending these transnational events.  There is an increasing focus on interdisciplinary approaches.  SuH agreed and added that future developments should involve UKCASA.
DE considered how the interplay between languages and area studies might impact on the Subject Centre in future by bridging structural provision between Subject Centres where interdisciplinary topics could be explored, e.g. globalisation,  development studies, migration, religion, environmental studies.  This would be increasingly thematic and there would not always be a role for languages.  MK responded that there have been a number of collaborations with other Subject Centres over the years, and LLAS is currently doing a lot of work with other Subject Centres on internationalisation, education for sustainable development (ESD) and employability.  DE was aware of this but suggested that there needs to be a formal structure for promoting this within the HEA, e.g. by providing resources.  AR added that she is involved in an ESD project set up by the HEA but that it has been difficult to get funding.  How can funding be made available without a resultant deficit for Subject Centres?  
Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland
JMP commented that there are separate issues for Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland, and that Scotland has very particular issues.  It is a tribute to the work of the Subject Centre that so much is happening in England at a strategic level but this is not the case in Scotland where there is massive fear about job losses and departments closing down.  There does not seem to be a way of achieving broader collaboration in this context and this is worthy of more than a footnote in the report.  AR agreed that this needs further investigation.
Topics for future evaluations

EJH commented that the preceding discussion had provided the Subject Centre with a useful steer but that she would welcome any further ideas for future evaluations.   The Subject Centre has appointed an external evaluator every year since 2000 except for 2007.  Previous evaluations have looked at the set-up process, and strands of the strategy document, e.g. to what extent is the Subject Centre a key point for networking, are resources meeting people’s needs, is LLAS achieving its strategic aim of being a catalyst, what is the impact of projects on those who participated and the wider community, what are people’s perceptions of LLAS?  
Suggestions from this meeting include focusing outside England and splitting the evaluation into three strands (languages, linguistics and area studies).  JMP asked whether the Subject Centre would be evaluating Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland separately or looking at issues across the UK.  She suggested carrying out a scoping study to identify where the home nations require different treatment.  AD advised that the HEA produce separate newsletters for Wales and Scotland, and that there will be one for Northern Ireland soon.    
FB proposed that CPD for academic staff would be an interesting area although probably too big to look at in a single year.  AD replied that LLAS will be increasing activity in this area this year so it would make sense to evaluate this at a later date.  
EJH invited further thoughts via email.  The Subject Centre team will then decide how to take this forward and EJH will report back at the next meeting. 
Action: EJH
7) Priorities and issues for Specialist Advisory Groups
Languages
VW reported that the Languages Specialist Advisory Group is meeting next week and current issues for discussion include:
· Scotland (which is a standing item on the agenda)
· Diplomas
· SIVs and ELQs, i.e. the lack of funding for postgraduates taking up ab initio languages and IWLPs, where the language is less than 50% of the degree, and the lack of funding for outreach programmes for adults.  TB highlighted a particular problem for translating and interpreting postgraduates, who already pay a large sum for their training.  

· Residence abroad: 17 people attended the first meeting of the Subject Centre’s RA group, which was convened by SH.  Attendees appreciated the opportunity to network and hear what others are doing in this area.  The Subject Centre will set up a dedicated space for resources and information on the website and will run an event in the next academic year.  Erasmus schemes are now running under the lifelong learning programme, so work placements have been brought under Erasmus and HEIs are recovering money from HEFCE in terms of fees.  This means it is not quite so tempting for students to go outside Europe and VW reported a decline in the number of students going to Latin America under the assistantship scheme.  RD reported the opposite problem in her institution, i.e. students who want to go outside Europe but cannot get a placement.
· Statistics: VW has been discussing what sort of statistics people would like with TB.  Comparative trends will continue to be of interest to everyone.  JW asked if the AULC survey statistics mentioned earlier could be incorporated into the CILT trends.  TB replied that HESA does not currently pick up this data and MK added that this is because the data is collected to give a statistical basis for funding and that universities are not funded for non accredited provision.  It would be difficult to use the statistics for a different purpose to that for which they were collected.  He added that Nick Byrne’s surveys have highlighted a need for detailed analysis at institutional level and that this is not going to come through HESA.  
Linguistics 
AD reported on Linguistics activity on behalf of PR:  
· PR will be standing down as Chair of the Specialist Group from summer 2009 and LLAS is open to suggestions for his replacement.  It is hoped that he will be able to attend the next meeting of the Advisory Board. 
· English Language: LLAS is planning an event, the focus of which is unclear at present but the main issue is what is English language (it does not have a benchmark statement)?  Student numbers and initial teacher training numbers are growing and LLAS has been asked to fund a project looking at progression.  There are concerns over provision, teachers without appropriate backgrounds, and a tension between English language and literature.  
· Speech and language therapy: AD will be attending an event at Reading and will give feedback.  This is a low status profession and a lot of professionals are not engaged in using linguistics skills but rather in things such as swallowing difficulties and social issues.  AD is not sure how to proceed but has mentioned it to the Health Sciences and Practice Subject Centre, so LLAS may be able to work with them.  There will be more to say on this next year after the Reading event.  
· Other events: LLAS has run successful events on specific areas of linguistics but events on the teaching and learning of the subject have had a low turnout.  There is no lack of enthusiasm within the Specialist Group but how LLAS can engage better with linguistics could be a topic for evaluation.  
· Linguistics Strategy Group: this group now officially goes by the name of the University Council of Linguistics, which is an association of associations (c.f. UKCASA).  The group will be looking for a Chair, who perhaps will be represented on the Advisory Board – this will require discussion.
· European Science Foundation journal ranking index: this generated a lot of concern about how it might be used in the next RAE and subject associations are sending messages to the AHRC. DH added that there is a feedback form on the website but it is very complex.

Area Studies
DE reported on activity in the field of Area Studies:
· The Specialist Advisory Group has been enlarged to ensure better coverage and to increase the meeting size from the small core group of regulars.

· ‘Discovering Japanese Studies’: DE and JC are still pursuing the idea of a second Why Study area studies CD and are talking to the Korean and Japanese area studies associations and the Japanese Embassy.  They also hope to secure support from large Japanese corporations.
· Borders and traffic: this event was held at Swansea and was very successful.
· Globalisation: there will be a student study day in Belfast (mentioned earlier).  
· It is hoped that the outcomes of the Swansea and Belfast events will lead to an event on interactions between hemispheres outside the normal America and Europe relationship, e.g. between SE Asia and Australasia.   
· Islamic Studies: there are plans for a forum to discuss issues in Islamic Studies and a conference to be hosted in Birmingham.  
8) Report on selected Subject Centre activity since the last meeting

Departmental visits

AD reported on the departmental visits which LLAS started last year with the aim of developing more in depth discussions with individual institutions.  The visits (which were tied into the external evaluation) involved focus groups which discussed priorities and concerns in general and within the institutional context, and how they might relate to the Subject Centre. Previous departmental visits have resulted in increased engagement in terms of bids for funding and offers to host events.   LLAS plans more visits this year and has already identified several possibilities but is open to offers.   EL asked about the regional spread to which AD replied that visits are planned to Wales and Scotland, as well as three in England.  DH asked how institutions are selected and AD advised that this year the Subject Centre is looking at places it feels it is not engaged with sufficiently.  

SC asked whether the Subject Centre has delegated contacts who are expected to disseminate information.  AD responded that some Subject Centres do this but that it is easier to identify an appropriate contact in single discipline Subject Centres.  EJH added that LLAS considered having key contacts in the past but felt that the disadvantages outweigh the advantages.  Anyone is able to join the mailing list.  MK commented that in many universities there are potentially a dozen departments that might look to LLAS for support, so attempts have been made to broaden the scope of departmental visits and involve other colleagues.  EL suggested that contacting departmental secretaries might help.  AD responded that this is a logistical issue but that now the Subject Centre contact database has been migrated onto the HEA system it is easier to pull out information about contacts in individual institutions.  EL invited Advisory Board members to email any further suggestions for dissemination.
E-learning

AD reported on the following e-learning activities: 
· The fourth annual e-learning symposium will be held 29-30 January 2009 at Southampton.  The first day comprises four workshop sessions, two of which are being sponsored by the Ulster CETL: using technology to create tasks for use in a multimedia lab; translation and interpreting.  The other two workshops are on the LOC tool, and podcasting. The second day will be a conference with high profile speakers, with the main theme being e-assessment. There is a charge for this event as the University conference office is charging LLAS. 
· The Subject Centre has received some additional funding to upgrade the LOC tool.  It has been tested with people who have produced materials which will be uploaded to the website.  At the moment it is standalone software which is only delivered via a one-day workshop but funding from the HEA and JISC will enable the tool and 50% of the workshop to be put online.  The main focus of the workshop is on pedagogy and it is intended for teachers without any background in e-learning.  The web-based workshop will consist of pre-workshop tasks, the workshop day and follow up tasks.  The long term aim is to create an online community and encourage people to submit learning objects, which are peer-reviewed, to a repository. 
Islamic Studies

JC reported that Islamic Studies has been designated as a strategic but not necessarily vulnerable subject and the Government has asked HEFCE to put aside £1m for it.  LLAS worked with the Philosophical and Religious Studies Subject Centre to produce a report on international approaches to Islamic Studies which informed HEFCE’s thinking.  It is uncertain what is planned next but it seems that Academy York will take the lead on a project involving four Subject Centres, including LLAS.   There is likely to be a network providing opportunities for staff development, a website of resources, and collaboration with JISC over the digitalisation of resources.   The exact role of Subject Centres is unclear at the moment but there will be a greater sense of what will happen in the next couple of months.  
LWULT languages

SH commented that it was gratifying to read the evaluation report which highlighted the need to focus more on this area.  LLAS is already making significant inroads, most noticeably in the two-day event run in September in collaboration with SOAS, which was attended by 150 people each day.  The challenge is to keep the momentum going and a call for papers has been put out for a special edition of the language learning journal, which will be edited by Itesh Sachdev. 
LLAS will be running an event in February in Scotland to showcase the wide range of languages taught in Scotland.   SH is also working with TB to organise a workshop on community languages.  A Somali representative has been recruited to the Subject Centre’s Literature and Culture Group, and SH welcomes suggestions for an Arabic representative on this group.  
LLAS has also been working hard to encourage increased recognition of BSL.   LP advised that the Language World conference in April will include a special event for BSL, and a strand for community languages.  She added that the British Council is holding its fourth conference on Arabic in March so there are parallels with schools.

Update on partnership activity in Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales

EJH advised that people working in these countries participate in Subject Centre projects and attend UK-wide events, a number of which are held in the home nations.  The Subject Centre also has advisory groups in each country which meet 2-3 times a year to look at additional activities with a view to providing extra country-specific support.
Scotland
The Scotland Advisory Group is hosted at Scottish CILT and chaired by Barbara Fennell from Aberdeen.  Colleagues in Scotland are feeling embattled and there is a need to get UCML Scotland going.  The last meeting of the Advisory Group identified a number of action points to be taken forward with the UCML executive.  Two events are coming up in Scotland: a cross-sector collaboration event in December and the LWULT languages event mentioned earlier.   
Wales
Wales Advisory Group meetings tend to be held via videoconference.  An Opening Doors outreach event is planned at Aberystwyth.  The Welsh Funding Council is interested in Routes into Languages and HMG has attended a meeting where the possibility of running a similar project was discussed.
Northern Ireland
JC attended a recent meeting of the Northern Ireland Advisory Group.  They are developing a languages strategy for Northern Ireland so there is likely to be a dissemination event, as well as the globalisation event mentioned earlier.

9) Routes into Languages programme update

HMG reported that Routes into Languages had a presence at the Languages Show last weekend.  Routes is working with universities, schools, colleges, 6th forms, businesses, and CILT.  58 universities are engaged in the programme which is now 18 months into its 3-year timetable.  Routes produces regular newsletters and promotes its visual identity, which is a powerful tool in promoting language learning.   It is interesting to see how the different strands of the programme are working together, e.g. looking at ways in which national networks can mesh with regional consortia by sharing resources, staffing, etc.  The project has commissioned three research reports: community languages, languages and international events, and languages and enterprise, and publication of the abridged versions is imminent.  Regional consortia have tried to engage in celebrity endorsement, e.g.  Hull City has three international players and Richard Garcia was photographed in the local paper standing in front of the Routes logo.  The programme is also engaging with head teachers via an email forum.  MK added that most Subject Centre activity involves supporting the academic community but Routes involves direct contact with students.  There were student ambassadors at the SIV event and students are a real attraction to policy makers.  AD advised that the Subject Centre is creating student pages for the LLAS website and that a student volunteer will be working on this.  EL commented that the take up of languages seems to be improving so Routes may already be having an effect.

10) Links into Languages

MK reported on this initiative, which builds on Routes into Languages, and will provide a learning community and knowledge management infrastructure for supporting school language teachers.  Links into Languages involves collaboration between universities and schools.  In consortium with ALL and SSAT, the Subject Centre submitted a bid for a network of regional centres to the DCSF, who responded very positively.  The downside is that LLAS were competing against CILT and as a result are now in detailed discussions with CILT in order to establish a good working relationship within the new structure.  The existing Comenius network will be terminating at the end of March and it is hoped to effect a smooth transition so that teachers will not find a hiatus in what is available to them.  Contractual negotiations with the DCSF have not yet been completed but it is hoped this will be resolved soon.  Links will be led by the Subject Centre in terms of national coordination and it will synergise with Routes and wider Subject Centre activity.  ALL will be leading on an innovative scheme which resembles the Subject Centre mini projects – offering modest pots of money to teachers to set up networks, etc.  There will also be a CPD programme which SSAT will lead on, ensuring that teachers across the nine government regions have equal opportunities.  Each regional centre will be based in a Routes consortia university.  This link between schools and universities is a new development and it is also encouraging that modern language departments and schools of education are beginning to talk to each other.
11) Developments at the Higher Education Academy

MK expressed pleasure that JaC was able to attend this meeting as part of a new initiative to build a closer relationship between Subject Centres and Academy York.  LLAS is increasingly encouraged that linkages are starting to be made effectively and the next opportunity for developing these relationships will be at the two-day Away Day for the whole HEA network in December.  

MK reported that there is a move to involve Subject Centre directors more closely in strategic discussions and the decision-making processes of the HEA.  Subject Centre directors are hoping to gain increased recognition for the good work of Subject Centres and hopefully some additional resource to enable them to do it better.  There are many issues in which several Subject Centres have shared interests, e.g. Islamic Studies, employer engagement, ESD, SIVs and STEMs and  there is a good deal of networking going on.  The only downside is that this requires additional capacity and LLAS is starting to reach the limits of what can be taken on.    

12) Subject Centre Chairs’ meeting report

EL reported on these twice-yearly meetings, the last one of which was in July.   The meetings give an opportunity for Subject Centre Advisory Board Chairs to interact and for the HEA to brief them on issues of mutual concern.  Academy York is clearly wishing to work more cooperatively with Subject Centres and although a number of key themes have been identified there is also a certain amount of flexibility, so the outlook is positive.  The next meeting will be after Christmas.
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